IOWA STATE UNIVERSITY Digital Repository

Retrospective Theses and Dissertations

Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations

2007

Nulling-cancelling algorithm with selective maximum-likelihood detection for MIMO communication

Peng Yu Iowa State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd Part of the <u>Electrical and Electronics Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Yu, Peng, "Nulling-cancelling algorithm with selective maximum-likelihood detection for MIMO communication" (2007). *Retrospective Theses and Dissertations*. 14655. https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd/14655

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations at Iowa State University Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Retrospective Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Iowa State University Digital Repository. For more information, please contact digirep@iastate.edu.



Nulling-cancelling algorithm with selective maximum-likelihood detection for MIMO communication

by

Peng Yu

A thesis submitted to the graduate faculty in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

Major: Electrical Engineering

Program of Study Committee: Zhengdao Wang, Major Professor Yao Ma Huaiqing Wu

Iowa State University

Ames, Iowa

2007

Copyright © Peng Yu, 2007. All rights reserved.



UMI Number: 1447507

UMI®

UMI Microform 1447507

Copyright 2008 by ProQuest Information and Learning Company. All rights reserved. This microform edition is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.

> ProQuest Information and Learning Company 300 North Zeeb Road P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346



TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES iv			
LIST (OF FIGURES	v	
ACKN	OWLEDGEMENTS	vii	
ABST	RACT	viii	
CHAP	TER 1. INTRODUCTION	1	
1.1	Literature Review	1	
1.2	Thesis Contribution	3	
1.3	Thesis Outline	3	
1.4	Notations	4	
CHAP	TER 2. SYSTEM MODEL AND NULLING-CANCELING ALGO-		
RĽ	ГНМ	5	
2.1	System Model	5	
2.2	Existing Decoding Algorithms	6	
	2.2.1 Zero Forcing	6	
	2.2.2 Minimum Mean Squared Error	8	
	2.2.3 Maximum Likelihood	9	
	2.2.4 Sphere Decoding Algorithm	10	
	2.2.5 Nulling-Canceling Algorithm	12	
CHAP	TER 3. THE PROPOSED ALGORITHM	17	
3.1	Motivation	17	
3.2	The Proposed Detection Algorithm	17	



ii

3.3 Variation	21
CHAPTER 4. PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS	24
4.1 Complexity Analysis	24
4.2 Performance Analysis	26
4.2.1 BER analysis for ordered system	26
4.2.2 BER analysis for unordered system	28
CHAPTER 5. SIMULATION RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS	32
CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK	47
6.1 Conclusions	47
6.2 Future Work	47
BIBLIOGRAPHY	49



LIST OF TABLES

Table 4.1	Complexity of block ML detection over the total complexity in proposed	
	algorithm $(M = N)$	25



LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	V-BLAST system model	2
Figure 2.1	Type III 16-QAM constellation	6
Figure 5.1	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, ${\cal M}=$	
	N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE	33
Figure 5.2	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE	34
Figure 5.3	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 8; 4-QAM, MMSE	35
Figure 5.4	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 4; 4-QAM, ZF	36
Figure 5.5	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE & ZF	37
Figure 5.6	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	$N = 4$; 16-QAM, MMSE, Different detection order $\dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	38
Figure 5.7	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 4 or $M = N = 8$; 4-QAM, ZF	39
Figure 5.8	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$	
	N = 4 or $M = N = 8$; 4-QAM, ZF	40
Figure 5.9	Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna,	
	M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Different detection order	41



Figure 5.10	Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna,		
	M = N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE & ZF	42	
Figure 5.11	Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna,		
	$M = N = 8$; 4-QAM & 16-QAM, $\alpha = 2$ or $\alpha = 3$, MMSE	43	
Figure 5.12	Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna,		
	M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE	44	
Figure 5.13	BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, $M =$		
	N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Unorder with ordering	45	
Figure 5.14	Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna,		
	M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Unorder with ordering	46	



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratefulness to people who helped me on complete my research and writing of this thesis.

First of all, I want to thank Dr. Zhengdao Wang for his great patience, inspiration and support throughout this research and writing of this thesis. With his wisdom, encouragement and guidance, everything becomes solvable. He has shown me what is the correct way of doing research, to become professional and to prepare to be a future engineer. He is always understanding in my graduate study.

I would give my gratitude to Dr. Yao Ma for his help and the teaching of random processes for communications and signal processing course, which help built a foundation for my research and graduate study.

I would also like to thank Dr. Huaiqing Wu for serving on my POS committee and being supportive.

I would like to send a warm and grateful thank you to all my friends, colleagues in Iowa State University who is supportive and provide help in finishing this thesis: Wei Mo, Lei Zhao, Dongbo Zhang, Lei Ke, Ramalingam Neevan, Topakkaya Hakan, Weitan Hsu, Wei Lu, Kun Qiu, Shurui Huang, Lu Zhang and Zakhia Abichar.

Finally, I would like to express my great thanks to my parents, for whom I have great love and respect.



ABSTRACT

Multiple transmit and receive antennas can increase the system capacity, as well as increase reliability in wireless communication. Vertical Bell Laboratories layered spaces-time (V-BLAST) scheme is widely used to achieve high spectral efficiencies in scattering environments. In V-BLAST systems, receiver design is usually based on the nulling-canceling algorithm which offers a good tradeoff between the computational complexity and system performance.

In this thesis, we propose a nulling-canceling based detection algorithm that performs selective maximum-likelihood decoding. We first compare the symbol estimates from two nulling-canceling implementations with different orders. If the symbol estimates do not agree, then maximum-likelihood detection is performed on the discrepant symbols and the rest of the symbols are detected via nulling and canceling. If there is no discrepancy in the comparison, then only nulling and canceling are performed. In our numerical results, 4-QAM (Quadrature Amplitude Modulation) and 16-QAM constellations are considered, and both Minimum Mean Squared Error (MMSE) and Zero-Forcing (ZF) based detections are implemented. We show that our proposed algorithm can achieve a better performance than the nulling-canceling algorithm and requires a relatively small increase in computational complexity, especially at high SNR.

Based on the Bit Error Rate (BER) performance result, we show that our proposed algorithm can achieve a better performance than the nulling-canceling algorithm and requires a relatively small computational complexity increase, especially at high Signal-to-Noise Ratio (SNR) scenario. The BER performances of an unordered system with BPSK (Binary Phase Shift Keying) or 4-QAM modulation and hybrid detection algorithms are given, under the joint consideration of nulling-canceling of several subchannels and block maximum-likelihood



detection of several subchannels.



CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

1.1 Literature Review

Reliability and high data rate are always the most important concerns in wireless communication technique. In recent years, using multiple antennas at transmitter and/or receiver has emerged as one of the most promising approaches for high data rate wireless transmission. Multiple-element antennas can improve the performance and capacity of a wireless communication system in a fading environment, and shows a higher spectral efficiency than the conventional communication systems [1, 2, 3]. To obtain full diversity order for a reliable transmission, serial encoding can be used to transmit an encoded bit stream over all the transmit antennas. Codeword is made through serial encoding and then is interleaved and mapped to a constellation point, before demultiplexing onto different antennas. For a MIMO system with M transmit antennas and N receive antennas, at each time M symbols in the codeword are transmitted consequently by the M transmit antennas.

Bell Laboratories Layered Space Time (BLAST) architecture is an innovative work in achieving reliable transmission [4, 5]. The original architecture is given in [6], which is called diagonal Bell Laboratories layered space-time (D-BLAST), is capable of approaching the Shannon capacity for multiple transmitters and receivers, but is complex to implement. A simplified version, vertical BLAST (V-BLAST) [7] is considered as a parallel encoding technique which splits the information bit stream into several substreams and transmit them in parallel using a set of transmit antennas at the same time and frequency. At the receiver side, each stream is detected by a sequential nulling and canceling scheme. We can null out the interferes by weighting the received signal vectors with a zero-forcing (ZF) or minimum mean squared error (MMSE) nulling vector, where the subchannel signal with the highest SNR is detected



first. Its contribution is subtracted from the received signal. The strongest remaining transmit signal is decoded then, and so on. This system comes with a simple decoding complexity that is linear in the number of antennas, where the propagation of errors from one step of detection to the next step is minimized, but requires a multiple calculation of pseudo-inverses [10]. Optimal decoding can be obtained with the joint detection of the transmitted codewords, such as maximum-likelihood (ML) decoding. However, the extreme complexity of ML decoding generally precludes its use in practical multi-antenna systems, especially when large signal constellations or many transmit antennas are involved. A method is proposed in [11] where the receiver complexity can be significantly reduced by using of symbol interference cancelation, which avoids the joint decoding procedure and maintains a relatively satisfying performance.



Figure 1.1 V-BLAST system model

Fig. 1.1 shows the block diagram of the V-BLAST system, where s is the signal before interleaver and mapping to the constellation model, T_1 to T_M are the transmit antennas and R_1 to R_N are the receive antennas. c is the received signal after de-interleaver and decoding.

Several methods for detecting the transmitted symbols, including the nulling and canceling algorithm and its variants [7, 12, 13] have been reported. In [14], an algorithm is proposed which detects a number of probable streams simultaneously based on the first detected substream, and then chooses the most probable stream among them. In [13], a combined ML and decision feedback (DFE) decoding scheme is proposed, which performs block ML detection



on a number of substreams first, then use DFE to cancel their interferences. The method can achieve a good performance on error probability but block ML detection increases the computational complexity. In [15], a method that avoids the calculation of pseudo-inverse matrix is proposed, which reduces the computation complexity from $\mathcal{O}(M^4)$ to $\mathcal{O}(M^3)$. In [16], a nulling-canceling based decoding algorithm for coded MIMO systems is proposed. A modified square-root algorithm with SNR ordering and soft interference cancelation is used to achieve a near-optimal performance result.

1.2 Thesis Contribution

In this thesis, we propose a MIMO detection algorithm that combines the nulling and canceling algorithm and block maximum-likelihood detection algorithm together to achieve an improved performance. The algorithm relies on comparing the detection results of two nulling-canceling algorithms with different orderings. Block maximum likelihood estimation will be performed when comparison does not achieve agreement. In our proposed algorithm, system diversity order can be increased by performing maximum-likelihood detection on more symbols, and average error probability can be reduced by this method compared with the original nulling-canceling algorithm.

We introduce an empirical parameter ϵ to quantify the percentage of block ML detection in our proposed algorithms. We also perform the complexity analysis of our proposed system, and provide a theoretical performance of an unordered system with BPSK and 4-QAM modulation.

1.3 Thesis Outline

The remaining part of this thesis is organized as follows. In Chapter 2, we briefly introduce the MIMO system model under a rich-scattering Rayleigh distributed channel condition. Three decoding algorithms based on zero-forcing, minimum-mean-square-error and maximumlikelihood are reviewed. The pros and cons of the decoding algorithms are given. Also, a detailed description of nulling-canceling algorithm is introduced. SNR and LLR based ordering schemes are introduced in this section. In Chapter 3, the motivation of our proposed



algorithm is presented. Then we describe our proposed selective maximum-likelihood detection method based on SNR ordering and MMSE or ZF-based filtering. Chapter 4 evaluates the theoretical complexity and the performance of our proposed selective maximum-likelihood algorithm is analyzed in Chapter 4. Numerical simulation results of the error probability and complexity are provided in Chapter 5. A computational complexity comparison is included with comparison of some other algorithms. We make the conclusions and present some possible future work Chapter 6.

1.4 Notations

Bold faced letters denote random variables, vectors or matrices; plain letters denote the corresponding realizations or constant. In this thesis, $(\mathbf{x})^{\dagger}$ denotes Moore-Penrose pseudoinverse of matrix \mathbf{x} ; $(\mathbf{x})^*$ denotes conjugate transpose (Hermitian) of matrix \mathbf{x} ; $(\mathbf{x})^T$ denotes the matrix transpose of matrix \mathbf{x} . \mathbf{I}_m denotes $m \times m$ identity matrix; $\|\mathbf{x}\|$ denotes the Euclidean norm of the vector \mathbf{x} ; $\|\mathbf{x}\|_2$ denotes the matrix row norm (Euclidean norm calculated along the row direction of the matrix); $\Pr(x)$ denotes the probability of event x; $\operatorname{Cov}(\mathbf{x})$ denotes the covariance matrix of matrix \mathbf{x} ; $\operatorname{Re}(x)$ denotes x as a real number, vector or matrix; $\operatorname{Im}(x)$ denotes x as a imaginary number, vector or matrix; $\lfloor x \rfloor$ finds the largest integer less than or equal to x; $\lceil x \rceil$ finds the smallest integer grater than or equal to x.



CHAPTER 2. SYSTEM MODEL AND NULLING-CANCELING ALGORITHM

2.1 System Model

We consider an uncoded rich-scattering MIMO system with M transmit antennas and N receive antennas. We assume that $N \ge M$. The system input-output relationship can be expressed as:

$$\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{H}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{n} \tag{2.1}$$

where **H** is the $N \times M$ channel matrix, $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, \ldots, x_M]^T$ is the transmitted signal, $\mathbf{y} = [y_1, \ldots, y_N]^T$ is the received signal, and $\mathbf{n} = [n_1, \ldots, n_N]^T$ is the circularly symmetric complex additive white Gaussian noise (AWGN) with zero mean and covariance matrix $\sigma_n^2 \mathbf{I}_N$. The entries of \mathbf{x} are chosen independently from *L*-ary quadrature amplitude modulation (QAM) constellation (L = 4 or 16 in this thesis), with second moment equals to the signal to noise ratio (SNR) ρ . It is assumed that the same constellation is employed for all the subchannels. All entries of \mathbf{H} are independent and identically distributed (iid) complex Gaussian random variables with zero mean and unit variance. Therefore, the channel \mathbf{H} is a Rayleigh fading channel. The signals are narrow-band, and hence, the channel can be considered as frequency flat channel. We assume that the channel \mathbf{H} is known perfectly at the receiver.

A Type III QAM constellation diagram [17, 18] is used in our simulation. Fig. 2.1 shows the Type III 16-QAM constellation diagram.





Figure 2.1 Type III 16-QAM constellation

2.2 Existing Decoding Algorithms

In this section we recall several commonly used detection methods with respect to the ZF, MMSE and maximum-likelihood (ML) criterion, sphere-decoding and nulling cancelling algorithms. In a linear detector (ZF and MMSE), the receiver \mathbf{y} is multiplied with a pseudo-inverse filter matrix \mathbf{G} , where \mathbf{G} is decided by the channel matrix. Then a parallel decision estimation is used on the layers to decode the transmitted symbols. Besides, there are also some other MIMO detectors that are used as the decoding algorithms. A "list" version of the sphere decoder is proposed in [19] on the coded systems to achieve a superior performance, but comes with more complexity than MMSE. Nulling and canceling algorithm is the major detection algorithm used in BLAST scheme.

2.2.1 Zero Forcing

2.2.1.1 Zero forcing detector

Intersymbol interference (ISI) is a signal distortion that causes the previously transmitted symbol to have an effect on the currently received symbol, which makes the communication process unreliable. A way to mitigate the influence of ISI is using a zero-forcing detector.



In a zero-forcing detector, the mutual interference between different receive antennas will be perfectly suppressed. The complexity of the zero-forcing algorithm is in the cubic order. From the Moore-Penrose pseudo-inverse of the channel matrix, we have:

$$\mathbf{G}_{ZF} = \mathbf{H}^{\dagger} = (\mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H})^{-1} \mathbf{H}^* \tag{2.2}$$

where \mathbf{H} has full column rank.

Then, left multiply \mathbf{G}_{ZF} on the receiver side, where we get the zero-forcing detector:

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{ZF} = \mathbf{G}_{ZF}\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{H}^{\dagger}\mathbf{y} = \mathbf{x} + (\mathbf{H}^*\mathbf{H})^{-1}\mathbf{H}^*\mathbf{n}.$$
(2.3)

Then we map each element of the filter output vector $\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{ZF}$ onto an element \mathbf{x} of the symbol alphabet \mathbf{X} with a minimum distance criterion and find the estimation result, where we have:

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}} = \arg\min_{\mathbf{x}\in\mathbf{X}} \| \mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{ZF} \|$$
(2.4)

The estimation errors of different layers correspond to the main diagonal elements of the error covariance matrix which equals the noise covariance matrix after the receive filter. The zero-forcing detector can always remove the ISI and is ideal when the channel is noise free. However, consider the small eigenvalue of $\mathbf{H}^*\mathbf{H}$ which corresponds to a small magnitude of the channel response in the frequency domain, the effect of noise is significantly amplified. It can be shown [20] that when $M = N \to \infty$, noise amplification tends to infinity as well. Therefore, the effect of the noise term should also be considered in the design of the filter matrix \mathbf{G} .

2.2.1.2 Zero forcing BLAST

The zero-forcing based BLAST interference cancelation was first proposed in [7] where signals are detected one by one at the receiver side, assuming that the subchannel *i* comes with the largest SNR (the smallest estimation error) after interference nulling. Denote $\mathbf{g}_{ZF}^{(i)}$ as the *i*th row of \mathbf{G}_{ZF} in (2.2), and $\lambda_i = \mathbf{g}_{ZF}^{(i)} n$ as the effective noise to find the estimation of x_i . The first step of ZF-based BLAST detection can be made by

$$\tilde{x}_i = \mathbf{g}_{ZF}^{(i)} \mathbf{y} = \mathbf{g}_{ZF}^{(i)} (\mathbf{H} \mathbf{x} + \mathbf{n}) = x_i + \lambda_i$$
(2.5)



 \hat{x}_i can be found from the mapping of \tilde{x}_i to an element of the symbol alphabet with a minimum distance criterion. The interference of this signal is subtracted from the received signal \mathbf{y} , with the removal of the *i*th column from the channel matrix. We then obtain the modified receive signals (where y_1 is the receive signals after subtraction of \hat{x}_i)

$$\mathbf{y}_1 = \mathbf{y} - \mathbf{h}_i \hat{x}_i \tag{2.6}$$

and the reduced order channel matrix

$$\mathbf{H}_1 = [\mathbf{h}_1, \dots, \mathbf{h}_{i-1}, \mathbf{h}_{i+1}, \dots, \mathbf{h}_M]$$
(2.7)

The reduced order system comes with M - 1 transmit antennas. We continue find and remove the interference with the largest SNR, estimate the corresponding transmit signal until all the signals are successfully detected.

2.2.2 Minimum Mean Squared Error

2.2.2.1 MMSE detector

The MMSE detector minimizes the mean squared error (MSE) between the output of the linear detector and the actually transmitted symbols. The result is presented in [21] where filter matrix of MMSE can be written as:

$$\mathbf{G}_{MMSE} = (\mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H} + \sigma_n^2 \mathbf{I}_M)^{-1} \mathbf{H}^*.$$
(2.8)

The resulting filter output is given by:

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{MMSE} = \mathbf{G}_{MMSE}\mathbf{y} = (\mathbf{H}^*\mathbf{H} + \sigma_n^2\mathbf{I}_M)^{-1}\mathbf{H}^*(\mathbf{H}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{n}).$$
(2.9)

The estimation errors of the different layers correspond to the main diagonal elements of the error covariance matrix

$$\mathbf{\Phi}_{MMSE} = E\{ (\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{MMSE} - \mathbf{x}) (\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{MMSE} - \mathbf{x})^* \} = \sigma_n^2 (\mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H} + \sigma_n^2 \mathbf{I}_M)^{-1}.$$
(2.10)

Define an extended $(M + N) \times M$ channel matrix $\overline{\mathbf{H}}$ and an extended $(M + N) \times 1$ receive vector $\overline{\mathbf{y}}$ where

$$\bar{\mathbf{H}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{H} \\ \sigma_n \mathbf{I}_M \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.11)



and

$$\bar{\mathbf{y}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{y} \\ \mathbf{0}_{M,1} \end{bmatrix}. \tag{2.12}$$

Therefore, the MMSE filter can be rewritten as

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{MMSE} = (\bar{\mathbf{H}}^* \bar{\mathbf{H}})^{-1} \bar{\mathbf{H}}^* \bar{\mathbf{y}} = \bar{\mathbf{H}}^{\dagger} \bar{\mathbf{y}}$$
(2.13)

and the error covariance matrix becomes

$$\mathbf{\Phi}_{MMSE} = \sigma_n^2 (\bar{\mathbf{H}}^* \bar{\mathbf{H}})^{-1}.$$
(2.14)

Compare the equations in zero-forcing and MMSE, we can find that (2.13) and (2.14) have the same form of the expressions as (2.9) and (2.10), only with the change from \mathbf{H} to $\mathbf{\bar{H}}$.

MMSE detector may not eliminate the ISI completely but can minimize the total power of the noise components in the output. MMSE is considered as a good tradeoff between interference suppression and noise amplification. Even though, MMSE algorithm achieves a good performance compared to ZF algorithm. There is a significant gap between its performance and that of the maximum-likelihood algorithm. Besides, the MMSE performance will degrade significantly if channel matrix is rank deficient.

2.2.2.2 MMSE BLAST

The MMSE BLAST can be derived with the same steps as ZF BLAST, implementing the filter matrix in equation (2.8). Let $\lambda_i = \mathbf{g}_{MMSE}^{(i)} \mathbf{n}$ as the effective noise to find the estimation of x_i , and $\mathbf{g}_{MMSE}^{(i)}$ as the *i*th row of \mathbf{G}_{MMSE} in equation (2.8). The first step of MMSE-basd BLAST detection can be expressed by

$$\tilde{x}_i = \mathbf{g}_{MMSE}^{(i)} \mathbf{y} = \mathbf{g}_{MMSE}^{(i)} (\mathbf{H}\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{n}) = x_i + \lambda_i$$
(2.15)

Then, following the same steps in equation (2.6) and (2.7), we can detect all the symbols.

2.2.3 Maximum Likelihood

For a given set of data and the probability model, maximum-likelihood picks the value from the model parameters, that make the data most probable [14]. Consider a family D_{θ}



of probability distributions parameterized by an unknown parameter θ , associated with a probability density function f_{θ} (for continues distribution). A set of *n* entries z_1, z_2, \ldots, z_n is chosen from the distribution. The likelihood function with respect to θ is:

$$L(\theta) = f_{\theta}(z_1, \dots, z_n | \theta).$$

By finding the value of θ that maximizes $L(\theta)$, the maximum-likelihood estimation of θ can be defined as:

$$\hat{\theta} = \arg\max_{\theta} \mathbf{L}(\theta).$$

The maximum-likelihood decoding in our system model requires the minimization of the metric

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}} = \arg\min_{\mathbf{y}\in\mathbf{Y}} \|\mathbf{y} - \mathbf{H}\mathbf{x}\|$$
(2.16)

over all the possible points of the lattice in the set of \mathbf{X} where \mathbf{X} is the set of all possible positions in the selected modulation scheme. Block ML detection can be applied on the selective symbols detection with the minimization of the combined norm of the metric.

Block ML detection will achieve a best error probability performance among the three algorithms (ZF, MMSE and ML) but requires a significant complexity increase especially when the selected columns number is large.

2.2.4 Sphere Decoding Algorithm

Sphere decoding algorithm was first presented in [8], and introduced for space-time decoding in [9]. The algorithm is originally designed for a system where transmit signal \mathbf{x} is choosing from a real lattice. The sphere decoding algorithm can also be used on complex lattices as a complex sphere decoder. The performance of the sphere decoding relates with the choice of an initial radius r, and can be extended to a complex system as well only when the real and imaginary components of \mathbf{y} , \mathbf{H} and \mathbf{x} can be decoupled and create a system of real equations with twice the dimension of the original system [19].

A complete review of sphere decoding was presented in [19]. For a real constellation and channels, given channel knowledge, \mathbf{s}_i as an $V \times 1$ vector of transmit data bits, \mathbf{x} is a vector



after mapping from s, where x_i is the mapping from $s_i, i = 1, ..., M$. Under the same system model in (2.1), the sphere decoder solves the problem

$$\min_{\mathbf{x}\in\mathbf{\Lambda}}(\mathbf{x}-\hat{\mathbf{x}})^T\mathbf{H}^T\mathbf{H}(\mathbf{x}-\hat{\mathbf{x}})$$
(2.17)

where $\hat{\mathbf{x}}$ denotes the search sphere center, $\mathbf{\Lambda}$ is a lattice where each entry of the *M*-dimensional vector \mathbf{x} is taken from a constellation of 2^V consecutive integers.

$$\hat{\mathbf{x}} = (\mathbf{H}^{\mathrm{T}}\mathbf{H})^{-1}\mathbf{H}^{\mathrm{T}}\mathbf{y}$$
(2.18)

is the unconstrained ML estimate of \mathbf{x} .

Unless **H** has orthogonal columns, by which the *M*-dimensional search can be simplified to M of one-dimensional search. In other case, the search needs to study 2^{MV} hypotheses. The sphere decoder provides a reduced complexity way to conduct the search lie inside a sphere

$$(\mathbf{x} - \hat{\mathbf{x}})^T \mathbf{H}^T \mathbf{H} (\mathbf{x} - \hat{\mathbf{x}}) \le r^2$$
(2.19)

where r is the radius that contains the solution of \mathbf{x} , r > 0.

Since $\mathbf{H}^T \mathbf{H}$ in (2.19) is a symmetric positive-definite matrix, which can be decomposed into an upper triangular matrix and the transpose of this upper triangular matrix (also named as Cholesky decomposition). Denote \mathbf{U} as an $M \times M$ upper triangular matrix where $\mathbf{U}^T \mathbf{U} =$ $\mathbf{H}^T \mathbf{H}$. Denote the entries of \mathbf{U} as u_{ij} , $i \leq j = 1, \ldots, M$, $u_{ii} > 0$. Therefore, equation (2.19) can be written as

$$(\mathbf{x} - \hat{\mathbf{x}})^T \mathbf{U}^T \mathbf{U} (\mathbf{x} - \hat{\mathbf{x}}) = \sum_{i=1}^M u_{ii}^2 \left[x_i - \hat{x}_i + \sum_{j=i+1}^M \frac{u_{ij}}{u_{ii}} (x_j - \hat{x}_j) \right]^2 \le r^2$$
(2.20)

The sphere decoder makes the joint decision from x_M to x_1 by using the inequality of equation (2.20), where we set i = M first, obtain that

$$u_{MM}^2(x_M - \hat{x}_M) \le r^2 \tag{2.21}$$

or equivalently, we have

$$\lceil \hat{x}_M - \frac{r}{u_{MM}} \rceil \le x_M \le \lfloor \hat{x}_M + \frac{r}{u_{MM}} \rfloor$$
(2.22)



The sphere decoder chooses a candidate value of x_M from the range in (2.22), and continue computes the x_{M-1} from inequality (2.20)

$$u_{M-1,M-1}^{2} \left[x_{M-1} - \hat{x}_{M-1} + \frac{u_{M-1,M}}{u_{M}M} (x_{M} - \hat{x}_{M}) \right]^{2} + u_{MM}^{2} (x_{M} - \hat{x}_{M})^{2} \le r^{2}$$
(2.23)

which yields the lower bound

$$x_{M-1} \ge \left[\hat{x}_{M-1} - \frac{\sqrt{r^2 - u_{MM}^2 (x_M - \hat{x}_M)^2}}{u_{M-1,M-1}} + \frac{u_{M-1,M}}{u_M M} (x_M - \hat{x}_M)\right]$$
(2.24)

The corresponding upper bound can also be derived. A \hat{x}_{M-1} is chosen by the sphere decoding algorithm in between the range of the upper and lower bounds, and proceeds to x_{M-2} , and so on.

There may be two things happen in the end. Either the decoder successfully reaches x_1 and \mathbf{x} is successfully chosen from the computed range. Or the decoder can not find any point in between the range of the upper and lower bounds for a specific symbol x_m . For the first case, the whole set of the candidates of \mathbf{x} can be used to recalculate the radius r, then a refined search of \mathbf{x} with smaller r is processed and a better estimation result may achieve. For the second case, at least one bad candidate choice has been made for x_{m+1}, \ldots, x_M . In that case, the decoder revise the x_{m+1} by choosing another candidate then recalculate the bounds for x_m . When no more available candidates can be chosen for x_{m+1} , it goes back to choose a new candidate for x_{m+2} , and so on.

The performance of the sphere decoding algorithm is relevant with the choice of r. The bigger the r is chosen, the longer time the search takes. In the opposite, when r is quite small, the algorithm may not find appropriate candidate points between the range of the bounds.

2.2.5 Nulling-Canceling Algorithm

Nulling-canceling algorithm is an existing decoding algorithm based on the BLAST detection algorithm. In nulling-canceling algorithm, interference nulling can be considered as a feedforward filter, and interference canceling works like a feedback filter.

The nulling-canceling algorithm includes interference nulling, interference canceling and ordering. In practice, the algorithm proceeds in the order of ordering, nulling and cancelation.



2.2.5.1 Ordering

In this section we recall the linear detection with respect to the ZF and to the MMSE criterion. The review is based on [12].

Given the received signal \mathbf{y} , the linear minimum mean squared error (LMMSE) estimation of \mathbf{x} is

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}} = (\omega I + \mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H})^{-1} \mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{x} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{H} \\ \sigma_n \mathbf{I}_M \end{bmatrix}' \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{y} \\ \mathbf{0} \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.25)

where $\omega = (\sigma_n^2)$. Denoting $\mathbf{H}_{\omega}^{\dagger}$ as the first N columns of the pseudo-inverse, so the *i*-th row of $\mathbf{H}_{\omega}^{\dagger}$ is $\mathbf{H}_{\omega,i}^{\dagger}$, we have $\tilde{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{H}_{\omega}^{\dagger}\mathbf{y}$ and $\tilde{x}_i = \mathbf{H}_{\omega,i}^{\dagger}\mathbf{y}$. $\mathbf{H}_{\omega,i}$ is the MMSE nulling vector, and $\tilde{\mathbf{x}}_i$ is the MMSE estimate of the *i*th symbol. The covariance matrix of the estimation error $\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}}$ can be written as

$$E(\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}})(\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}})^* = (\omega \mathbf{I} + \mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H})^{-1} := \boldsymbol{\Sigma}.$$
(2.26)

 $\boldsymbol{\Sigma}$ is denoted as the covariance matrix of $\mathbf{x}.$

Zero-forcing (ZF) based nulling-canceling algorithm can be obtained by setting ω to zero in (2.25), where

$$\tilde{\mathbf{x}} = (\mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H})^{-1} \mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{x} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{H} \\ \mathbf{0} \end{bmatrix}^{\mathsf{T}} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{y} \\ \mathbf{0} \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.27)

and

$$E(\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}})(\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}})^* = (\mathbf{H}^* \mathbf{H})^{-1} := \mathbf{\Sigma}.$$
 (2.28)

For nulling-canceling detection algorithm, the order in which the components of \mathbf{x} are detected and canceled is important to the overall system performance. A Log-Likelihood Ratio (LLR) based nulling-canceling scheme is introduced in [22] which uses *a posteriori* probabilities (APP) to compute and cancel the soft interferences. The APP is expressed in the form of a log-probability ratio (LPR). Maximizing the APP of a given symbol will minimize the error probability on that symbol.

The ordering determined by the order of the diagonal entry of Σ ((2.25),(2.27)) is called "SNR ordering" in nulling-canceling scheme. The minimum diagonal entry of Σ corresponds to the transmitted symbol with the largest post-estimation SNR and the worst channel statistic.



The symbol corresponding to that largest SNR is usually detected first. Its contribution is subtracted from the received signal. The strongest remaining transmit signal is decoded then, and so on.

2.2.5.2 Nulling and canceling

In this thesis, we focus on the nulling-canceling algorithm with the SNR ordering technique.

In SNR ordering, the symbols that have been detected will have their effects removed from the received signal, assuming the decisions are correct. The process continues until all symbols are detected.

It has been shown in several publications that the decoding process of V-BLAST can be expressed in terms of the QR decomposition of the channel matrix H [23, 24]. In the QR factorization process, $\mathbf{H} = \mathbf{QR}$ where \mathbf{Q} is an $N \times M$ orthogonal matrix such that $\mathbf{Q}^*\mathbf{Q} = \mathbf{I_M}$ and \mathbf{R} is an $M \times M$ upper triangular matrix. The amplitudes of the entries of the matrix Rare known to be χ -distributed with different degrees of freedom.

Left multiply \mathbf{Q}^* on each side of (2.1), we get the unsorted BLAST receiver:

$$\tilde{\mathbf{y}} = \mathbf{Q}^* \mathbf{y} = \mathbf{R} \mathbf{x} + \mathbf{Q}^* \mathbf{n} \tag{2.29}$$

where $\tilde{\mathbf{y}}$ is denoted as the unsorted receiver after multiplication of \mathbf{Q}^* . Note that since \mathbf{Q} is unitary, the statistical properties of the noise vector $\mathbf{Q}^*\mathbf{n}$ are the same as those of \mathbf{n} . Denote $\tilde{\mathbf{n}} = \mathbf{Q}^*\mathbf{n}$, we have:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \tilde{y}_{1} \\ \tilde{y}_{2} \\ \dots \\ \tilde{y}_{M} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} R_{1,1} & \dots & R_{1,M-1} & R_{1,M} \\ \dots & \dots & \dots & \dots \\ 0 & \dots & R_{M-1,M-1} & R_{M-1,M} \\ 0 & \dots & 0 & R_{M,M} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} x_{1} \\ x_{2} \\ \dots \\ x_{M} \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} \tilde{n}_{1} \\ \tilde{n}_{2} \\ \dots \\ \tilde{n}_{M} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.30)

Denote $\hat{\mathbf{x}}$ as the hard decision of $\bar{\mathbf{x}}$, where \bar{x}_M can be found by: $\bar{x}_M = \frac{\bar{y}_M}{R_{M,M}}$. Using the recursion algorithm, \bar{x}_{M-i} (*i* from 0 to $\alpha - 1$) can be decided by:

$$\bar{x}_{M-i} = \frac{\tilde{y}_{M-i} - \sum_{j=0}^{i-1} R_{M-i,M-j} \hat{x}_{M-j}}{R_{M-i,M-i}}.$$
(2.31)



Estimation of \bar{x}_{M-i} requires the assumption of correct detections of all transmit symbols from x_{M-i+1} to x_M . The subchannel with the highest SNR introduces the largest interference on the remaining subchannels, and furthermore, $R_{M,M}$ has the least degree of freedom. Therefore, the *M*th subchannel has the worst statistics, which limits the performance of the V-BLAST scheme and the diversity order of the system performance.

In its direct implementation, the algorithm has a complexity of order $O(M^4)$. In order to reduce the complexity by reducing "inverting" and "squaring" calculation, a "square-root" algorithm in [12] is proposed to increase the robustness and reduce the complexity to $O(M^3)$. In the "square-root" algorithm, an augmented channel matrix is established for QR decomposition:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{H} \\ \sigma_n \mathbf{I}_M \end{bmatrix} = \mathbf{Q}\mathbf{R} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{Q}_\alpha \\ \mathbf{Q}_2 \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{R}$$
(2.32)

where \mathbf{Q} is an $(N+M) \times M$ matrix with orthonormal columns and \mathbf{R} is an $M \times M$ nonsingular matrix. We have

$$\mathbf{\Sigma}^{rac{1}{2}} = \mathbf{R}^{-1}$$

and

$$\mathbf{H}_{\omega}^{\dagger} = \mathbf{\Sigma}^{rac{1}{2}} \mathbf{Q}_{c}^{*}$$

where $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}})^* = \Sigma$.

 $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$ and \mathbf{Q}_{α} can be generated by a recursion algorithm initialized with $\Sigma_{|0}^{\frac{1}{2}} = \frac{1}{\sigma_n} \mathbf{I}_M$ and $\mathbf{Q}_0 = \mathbf{0}_{N \times M}$ [12], where $\Sigma_{|i|}^{\frac{1}{2}}$ denotes the *i*th round to get the matrix of $\mathbf{P}^{1/2}$. The recursion algorithm can be express as:

$$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & \mathbf{H}_{i} \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{|i-1}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ 0 & \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{|i-1}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ -e_{i} & \mathbf{Q}_{i-1} \end{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{\Theta}_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} r_{e,i}^{\frac{1}{2}} & 0 \\ \mathbf{K}_{\Sigma,i} & \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{|i}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ \mathbf{A}_{i} & \mathbf{Q}_{i} \end{bmatrix}$$

where \mathbf{e}_i is the *i*th unit vector of dimension N (an $N \times 1$ vector of all zeros except for the *i*th entry, which is unity), and Θ_i is any unitary transformation that transforms the first row of the pre-array to lie along the direction of the first unit row vector. $r_{e,i}^{\frac{1}{2}}$, $\mathbf{K}_{\Sigma,i}$ and \mathbf{A}_i are the



redundant parts after the recursion. After N steps the algorithm yields the desired results by:

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma}^{\frac{1}{2}} = \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{|N}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

and

$$\mathbf{Q}_{\alpha} = \mathbf{Q}_{N}.$$

With the generation of $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$ and \mathbf{Q}_{α} , reorder the entries of \mathbf{x} so the *M*th diagonal entry of Σ is the smallest. Denote a unitary transformation Γ which rotates the *M*th row of $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$ to lie along the direction of the *M*-th unit vector, we have

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma}^{\frac{1}{2}}\boldsymbol{\Gamma} = \begin{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{\Sigma}^{\frac{(M-1)}{2}} & \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{M}^{\frac{M-1}{2}} \\ 0 & \boldsymbol{\Sigma}_{M}^{\frac{1}{2}} \end{bmatrix}$$

where $\Sigma_M^{\frac{1}{2}}$ is a scalar. Denotes $\Sigma^{\frac{(M-1)}{2}}$ as the square-root of Σ^{M-1} . Repeat the above procedures until $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$ is transferred to an upper triangular matrix. Let $\mathbf{q}_{\alpha,i}$, $i = 1, \ldots, M$ denotes the columns of \mathbf{Q}_{α} , so

$$\mathbf{Q}_{lpha} = \left[\mathbf{q}_{lpha,1}, \ldots, \mathbf{q}_{lpha,M}
ight].$$

The nulling vectors for the signal x_1 to x_M are given by

$$H_{\alpha,i}^{\dagger} = \Sigma_i^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathbf{q}_{\alpha,i}^*$$

where $\Sigma_i^{\frac{1}{2}}$ denotes the *i*th diagonal entry of $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$.

From the procedures above, when $\Sigma^{1/2}$ and \mathbf{Q}_{α} are computed, $\mathbf{H}_{\alpha}^{\dagger}$ is also computed. There is no need to recompute Σ and deflate channel matrix $\mathbf{H}^{(M-1)}$ to get the estimation of \mathbf{x} . This method saved a lot in the computational complexity.



CHAPTER 3. THE PROPOSED ALGORITHM

3.1 Motivation

Maximum-likelihood detection can achieve the optimal detection results but is complexity inefficient without symbol detection under nulling-canceling algorithm. On the other hand, nulling-canceling algorithm has low complexity and suboptimal performance. A combination of these two algorithms may achieve an improved performance result on both the reliability and complexity efficiency.

Reference [13] has proposed an algorithm that detects the worst several subchannels with block maximum-likelihood decoding, and then proposes the nulling-canceling detection for the remaining subchannels. This algorithm can achieve a better BER performance, but ignores the fact that the block ML detection may have a similar BER performance as nulling-canceling algorithm, especially when SNR is low. The change of the symbol estimation orders with the QR decomposition nulling-canceling algorithm may achieve independent estimation result. However, the result of the two orderings should be related intrinsically since the two estimations of different orderings all come with the same statistics. Therefore, a comparison between symbol estimates with different orderings can be used before the block maximum-likelihood detection to lower the computational complexity of the BLAST system.

3.2 The Proposed Detection Algorithm

Based on the nulling and canceling algorithm, we propose in the following a new detection algorithm that combines the original nulling-canceling detection with ML detection together. The goal is to improve the error performance upon the nulling-canceling algorithm, with small increase in the system complexity.



Let α and β be two integers larger than 1, and $\beta \leq \alpha$. Our method will first detect α of the M symbols using nulling and canceling scheme twice, with different orderings. It then compares the estimation results for these α symbols and see if they agree. If they do, then the effects of these symbols are removed from the received signal, assuming that the estimates are correct. Otherwise, maximum-likelihood detection is applied on β of the α symbols, to make a supposedly better detection of the β symbols, after first canceling out the interference from the remaining $M - \beta$ symbols. We use two parameters α and β to control how often ML detection is used and how many symbols it is used on, and do not always choose $\beta = \alpha$, for added flexibility.

Using $\alpha = \beta = 2$ as an example, we will describe the algorithm in more detail in the following.

As in the original nulling and canceling algorithm, we order the symbols according to their SNR, where the subchannel with the worst statistics has the largest SNR. This results in a QR decomposition of a column-permuted **H**:

$$\mathbf{HP} = \mathbf{QR} \tag{3.1}$$

where \mathbf{P} is an $M \times M$ permutation matrix with a single one on each and every row and column, \mathbf{P} is decided by the SNR ordering of the transmit signal covariance matrix $\boldsymbol{\Sigma}$. \mathbf{Q} is a $N \times M$ matrix and $\mathbf{Q}^*\mathbf{Q} = \mathbf{I}_M$, and \mathbf{R} is an $M \times M$ upper triangular matrix with positive diagonals in non-decreasing order.

We use x_i to denote the *i*th entry of vector \mathbf{x} , and $R_{i,j}$ to denote the (i, j)th entry of matrix \mathbf{R} . Define $\mathbf{\bar{H}} = \mathbf{HP}$ and $\mathbf{\check{x}} = \mathbf{P}^T x$. In our proposed method, we estimate the last two entries of $\mathbf{\check{x}}$, namely \check{x}_M and \check{x}_{M-1} , in two ways. In the first way, they are estimated just as in the original nulling and canceling algorithm. In the second way, \check{x}_{M-1} is detected before \check{x}_M , by nulling out the interference from $\check{x}_1, \check{x}_2, \ldots, \check{x}_{M-2}$ and \check{x}_M first. Then \check{x}_M is detected after the interference from \check{x}_{M-1} is removed. The last two columns of the permuted channel matrix \bar{H} also need to be exchanged to get the corresponding channel matrix.

Let $[\check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)}, \check{x}_M^{(1)}]^T$ and $[\check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)}, \check{x}_M^{(2)}]^T$ denote the detected symbols using the two different orderings, respectively. We then compare to see whether $\check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)} = \check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)}$ and $\check{x}_M^{(1)} = \check{x}_M^{(2)}$. If



they both agree, then we move on using either ordering to cancel out the last two symbols' interference and continue the nulling-canceling algorithm. Otherwise, a block ML detection is applied on the last two symbols by minimizing

$$\left\| \begin{bmatrix} \bar{y}_{M-1} \\ \bar{y}_M \end{bmatrix} - \begin{bmatrix} R_{M-1,M-1} & R_{M-1,M} \\ 0 & R_{M,M} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \check{x}_{M-1} \\ \check{x}_M \end{bmatrix} \right\|$$
(3.2)

where $\bar{y}_{M-1} = q_{M-1}^* y$, $\bar{y}_M = q_M^* y$, and q_{M-1} and q_M are the (M-1)st and Mth columns of \mathbf{Q} .

Note that in the second ordering scheme, where \check{x}_{M-1} is detected first instead of \check{x}_M , we do not need to perform a new QR decomposition of the permutation of the matrix $\bar{\mathbf{H}}$. Instead, we only need to upper-triangularize the column-switched 2 × 2 matrix

$$\mathbf{R}' = \begin{bmatrix} R_{M-1,M}, & R_{M-1,M-1} \\ R_{M,M}, & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.3)

by applying a Householder transformation to the first column of it. The same Householder transformation should also be applied to $[\bar{y}_{M-1}, \bar{y}_M]^T$.

The Householder transformation can be used to obtain a QR decomposition or to bring a matrix to an upper-triangularize matrix by reflecting the first one column of a matrix onto a multiple of a standard basis vector, reducing some entries of the vector to zero and keeping the norm of the vector unchanged. Denotes the first row of $\Sigma^{\frac{1}{2}}$ as $\mathbf{u} = \Sigma_{1}^{\frac{1}{2}}$. u_{1} is the first entry of **u**. Recalculate u_{1} to get the householder reflector **u**, where

$$\hat{u}_1 = u_1 + sgn(u_1)(|| \Sigma_1^{\frac{1}{2}} ||_2)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Function sgn(x) is the sign function.

We use \hat{u}_1 to substitute u_1 in **u**. The normalized **u**, householder reflector \hat{u} can be calculated by

$$\hat{\mathbf{v}} = \frac{\mathbf{u}}{\parallel \mathbf{u} \parallel}$$

Therefore, the householder matrix \mathbf{Z} can be calculated by

$$\mathbf{Z} = \mathbf{I}_2 - 2\hat{\mathbf{v}}\hat{\mathbf{v}}^*. \tag{3.4}$$



Applying the householder transformation to the first column of \mathbf{R}' in (3.3), we have

$$\mathbf{Z}\begin{bmatrix} R_{M-1,M} \\ R_{M,M} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} l_1 \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.5)

where

$$l_1 = \left\| \begin{pmatrix} R_{M-1,M} \\ R_{M,M} \end{pmatrix} \right\|_2 \tag{3.6}$$

The \mathbf{R} matrix for the QR decomposition of the second ordering scheme is

$$\mathbf{R}'' = \mathbf{Z}\mathbf{R}' = \begin{bmatrix} l_1 & v_1 \\ 0 & v_2 \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.7)

where

$$\begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \mathbf{Z} \begin{bmatrix} R_{M-1,M-1} \\ 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.8)

Also, denote $\bar{\mathbf{y}} = [\bar{y}_{M-1}, \bar{y}_M]^T$, the resorted $\bar{\mathbf{y}}$ in the second ordering can be represented as:

$$\bar{\mathbf{y}}' = \mathbf{Z}\bar{\mathbf{y}} \tag{3.9}$$

When $\alpha = \beta = 3$, let $[\check{x}_{M-2}^{(1)}, \check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)}, \check{x}_{M}^{(1)}]^{T}$ and $[\check{x}_{M-2}^{(2)}, \check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)}, \check{x}_{M}^{(2)}]^{T}$ denote the detected symbols using the two different orderings, respectively. We then compare to see whether $\check{x}_{M-2}^{(1)} = \check{x}_{M-2}^{(2)}, \check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)} = \check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)}$ and $\check{x}_{M}^{(1)} = \check{x}_{M}^{(2)}$. If they both agree, we cancel out the last three symbols' interference and continue the nulling-canceling algorithm for the rest columns. Otherwise, a block ML detection is applied on the last three symbols.

A similar description can also be given for a system with $\alpha = \beta > 3$.

When $\beta < \alpha$, we will do the detection of the first α symbols in two ways, using two different orderings, but ML detection is only applied to the last β symbols if the comparison of the detection results do not agree. Original nulling-canceling algorithm will be applied on the remaining $M - \alpha$ subchannels (if comparison results agree with each other) or the remaining $M - \beta$ subchannels (if comparison results do not agree and block ML detection is applied). Compared with the $\beta = \alpha$ scheme where α has the same value, this scheme can reduce the complexity but the BER performance also becomes worse since less subchannels are detected by block ML detection on average.



The algorithm can be summarized as follows:

- Perform the ordered QR decomposition of H as in (3.1), using the square-root algorithm
 [12] (see Chapter 2.3.2 for detail).
- 2. Set $\bar{\mathbf{y}} = \mathbf{Q}^* \mathbf{y}$.
- 3. For *i* from 0 to $\alpha 1$, decide $\check{x}_{M-i}^{(1)}$ based on

$$\bar{y}_{M-i} - \sum_{j=0}^{i-1} R_{M-i,M-j} \hat{x}_{M-j}^{(1)} = R_{M-i,M-i} \check{x}_{M-i}.$$

- 4. Perform the QR decomposition of the lower right $\alpha \times \alpha$ submatrix of **R** with reversed columns.
- 5. Detect the last α symbols again, using the new ordering to obtain $\check{x}_{M-i}^{(2)}$, $i = \alpha 1, \alpha 2, \ldots, 0$.
- 6. Compare $\check{x}_{M-i}^{(1)}$ with $\check{x}_{M-i}^{(2)}$, $i = 0, 1, ..., \alpha$. If they all agree, continue the detection of the remaining $M \alpha$ symbols. If they do not agree, perform block ML detection of the last β symbols by minimizing a second norm similar to (3.2). Continue with nulling and canceling on the remaining $M \beta$ symbols.

We remark that the square-root algorithm was derived such that \mathbf{R}^{-1} is obtained in the permuted and ordered QR decomposition. The Householder transformation that need to be applied to (3.3) can be transformed to be performed on the lower-right sub-block of R^{-1} instead, and yield a modified sub-block for the locally reversely ordered symbols.

3.3 Variation

For $\alpha = 2$ case, since the last two entries of $\bar{\mathbf{x}}$ are chosen, the second ordering scheme is unique with no ambiguity. However, for α equals or more than 3, the ordering in which the subchannels are decoded and canceled is not unique. Though the performance improvement by different orderings may not be as much as that by combined block ML detection, it may



still appear. Therefore, discussion of the ordering is important and shall be beneficial to this thesis.

Given $\alpha = 3$ and $\beta = 3$, despite the regular detection of $\bar{\mathbf{x}}$ which is from \check{x}_M to \check{x}_1 , the second ordering scheme detects \check{x}_{M-2} first, by nulling out the interference from $\check{x}_1, \check{x}_2, \ldots, \check{x}_{M-3}$ and $\check{x}_{M-1}, \check{x}_M$. \check{x}_{M-1} is detected after the interference from \check{x}_{M-2} is removed. And then, \bar{x}_M is detected after \check{x}_{M-1} is removed.

To compare the performance of different detection orderings, we detect the \check{x} under the regular detection ordering from \check{x}_M to \check{x}_1 first. The comparison group detects \check{x}_{M-1} first, by nulling out the interference from $\check{x}_1, \check{x}_2, \ldots, \check{x}_{M-2}$ and \check{x}_M . Then, \check{x}_{M-2} is detected after the interference from \check{x}_{M-1} is removed. And finally, \check{x}_M is detected after \check{x}_{M-2} is removed.

The BER performance is always limited by the first detected subchannel. The first detected symbol \check{x}_{M-1} in the detection ordering of \check{x}_{M-1} , \check{x}_{M-2} and then \check{x}_M has a better SNR compares with the first detected symbol in the order of \check{x}_{M-2} , \check{x}_{M-1} and then \check{x}_M . Therefore, nulling-canceling with the first group requires less time in combined block ML detection. It should also yield a worse BER performance (since combined block ML detection is optimal than nulling-canceling algorithm).

A similar analysis can also be extended to $\alpha > 3$ and $\beta > 3$, with the same consideration of the first detected subchannel. The BER performance results is also foreseeable.

We also perform another detection algorithm, which compares the estimation results between the unordered and the ordered detection symbols. For $\alpha = 2$, assume the last two entries of $\check{\mathbf{x}}$, $\check{x}_M^{(1)}$ and $\check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)}$ correspond to the x_{i_1} and x_{i_2} in the original unordered transmit symbol matrix. \bar{x}_{i_1} and \bar{x}_{i_2} is the detection of x_{i_1} and x_{i_2} under QR decomposition method. Then we compare to see whether $\check{x}_M^{(1)} = \bar{x}_{i_1}$ and $\check{x}_{M-1}^{(1)} = \bar{x}_{i_2}$. If they both agree, then the interference of the last two symbols will be canceled and nulling-canceling algorithm with be applied on the rest columns. Otherwise, the block ML detection will be applied on the detection of the last two symbols, following with the nulling-canceling of the rest symbols. Also consider the detected symbols of $\check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)}$ and $\check{x}_M^{(2)}$, which is detected by QR decomposition with different ordering as presented above. Compare to see whether $\check{x}_M^{(2)} = \bar{x}_{i_1}$ and $\check{x}_{M-1}^{(2)} = \bar{x}_{i_2}$. Follow the



same way, either interference of the last two symbols will be canceled and nulling-canceling algorithm applied, or block ML detection will be applied on the last two columns, follow with the nulling-canceling of the rest symbols.



CHAPTER 4. PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS

Among all the MIMO system signal processing algorithms, V-BLAST is an important one due to its good complexity-performance tradeoff. In this section, we perform some analysis of the computational complexity and performance of our proposed algorithm.

4.1 Complexity Analysis

For computational complexity computation, only the multiplications are considered in the complexity computation. For each complex multiplication, we count the total number of multiplications as four [25].

The complexity of our proposed algorithm can be considered as four parts:

1. Determine the nulling vectors and optimal ordering

The square-root algorithm proposed in [12] has a computational complexity of: $\frac{2}{3}M^3 + 7NM^2 + 2N^2M$. When M = N, the complexity reduces to $\frac{29}{3}M^3$.

2. Left multiply receive signal by \mathbf{Q}^*

The left multiplication of received signal \mathbf{y} by \mathbf{Q}^* has a complexity of 2MN in the total. When M = N, the complexity reduces to $2M^2$.

3. Selective comparison

Calculation of \bar{x}_i requires a complexity of M + 1 - i. The total complexity in the selective comparison part is $2\sum_{m=1}^{\alpha-1} m = \alpha(\alpha - 1)$, which is small and can be neglected.

4. Block ML estimation

For L-QAM system, the block ML selection requires approximately a complexity in the order of βL^{β} [14].

In practice, the decoding algorithm is usually performed on a number of blocks. For some



of these blocks, block ML detection of β out of the *M* symbols will be performed. Such block ML detection needs to be initiated if the two nulling-canceling algorithms with different orders cannot agree on the first few α detected symbols. Since block ML detection is a costly operation, we would like to have as few ML detection blocks as possible from the complexity point of view. From the performance point of view, we would like to have as many as possible.

In some cases, when system reliability is much more important than the complexity (battle field, satellite communication etc.), the number of block ML detection β can be higher than the number of nulling-canceling detection and comparison parameter α to ensure reliable transmission. This scheme indicates that we may include some symbols for block ML detection that were not considered in the nulling-canceling and comparison.

To measure the percentage of ML detection blocks, we can introduce an empirical parameter $\epsilon = N^{(\text{ML})}/N^{(\text{total})}$, where $N^{(\text{ML})}$ is the number of blocks for which an ML detection was initiated, and $N^{(\text{total})}$ denotes the total number of blocks decoded. The value of ϵ will be empirically determined in simulation to give an indication of the complexity of the algorithm, and can be controlled by choosing α and β . When M = N, the computational complexity per block of our proposed decoding algorithm is in the order of $\mathcal{O}(M^3) + \epsilon \beta L^{\beta}$, or more precisely, with the expression

$$\frac{29}{3}M^3 + 2M^2 + \epsilon\beta L^\beta.$$
(4.1)

Denote Δ as the complexity of block ML detection over the total complexity, where

$$\Delta = \frac{\epsilon \beta L^{\beta}}{\frac{29}{3}M^3 + 2M^2 + \epsilon \beta L^{\beta}} \times 100\%$$
(4.2)

Table 4.1 Complexity of block ML detection over the total complexity in proposed algorithm (M = N)

Μ	β	L	ϵ	Δ (%)
4	2	4	0.1	1.13
8	2	16	0.1	1.00
4	3	16	0.01	15.89
8	3	16	0.01	2.36



Table 4.1 shows the complexity of block ML detection over the total complexity under our proposed algorithm and different parameters. When constellation becomes complex, lowering the ϵ threshold can still reduce the complexity allocated on the block ML calculation.

As shown in [13], if we always perform ML detection on the last β symbols, we should expect to obtain a diversity order β . But here, ML detection is only performed when we could not reach an agreement on the last few symbols by using low complexity nulling and canceling algorithm. As a result, the diversity order of our proposed algorithm is usually smaller than β .

4.2 Performance Analysis

In this section, we perform the theoretical BER analysis for the nulling-canceling and maximum-likelihood detections respectively. A completed BER analysis is given by [13] under zero-forcing (same as the QR decomposition of channel matrix H model in our thesis) and maximum-likelihood detection, from which the performance of the nulling-canceling model is always limited by the worst subchannel and performing block ML for β symbols can increase the diversity order to β . However, how ordering affects the BER in nulling-canceling scheme does not have a clear explanation, only the upper bounds of the BERs were derived by [13] respectively. In the last part of this section, we present a theoretical BER for an unordered hybrid algorithm with nulling-canceling of α subchannels and block ML detection of β subchannels under BPSK and 4-QAM constellations respectively.

4.2.1 BER analysis for ordered system

4.2.1.1 BER analysis for nulling-cancelling

Denotes E_i as the error event in the *i*th subchannel, $P[E_i]$ as the probability of E_i . **R** is the $M \times M$ matrix after QR decomposition, where $R_{M,M}$ corresponds to the worst channel condition, with the error event E_M . $x_i^{[1]}$ is the symbol corresponding to the *i*th subchannel,



$$P[E_i] \le P[E_M] \times \frac{1}{1-\zeta}, \quad \text{for} \quad \forall i$$

$$(4.3)$$

where

$$\zeta = \frac{1}{1 + d_{\min}^2 / 4\sigma_n^2}$$

is a small positive number when SNR is large, in which d_{min} is considered as the distance between nearest neighbors which is the same for all the subchannels.

Equation (4.3) shows that the performance of the nulling-canceling algorithm is always limited by the worst subchannel, namely, the channel M after ordering.

4.2.1.2 BER analysis for ML detection

Denotes E_{β} as the error event for the β symbols $(x_{M-\beta+1}, \ldots, x_M)$ that are detected by combined block ML algorithm. Given M = N and follow the same procedures of BER analysis for nulling-cancelling algorithm, [13] shows that

$$P[E_i] \leq P[E_\beta] + \delta$$
, for $i = 1, 2, \dots, n - \beta$

where δ is a small positive number.

The error probability $P[E_{\beta}]$ is upper bounded by

$$\left[\frac{L}{1+d_{\min}^2/4\sigma_n^2}\right]^\beta$$

where L is the constellation size and β is the subchannel number that we chose to perform the combined block ML detection.

This result shows that combined block ML detection of β subchannels will increase the system diversity order to β . The result is for M = N. For $M \neq N$, the diversity order of combined block ML detection of β channels is $N - M + \beta$.

4.2.1.3 BER analysis for the proposed algorithm

It is hard to get a closed form expression for the error probability of our proposed algorithm, since ordered system and comparison between symbol estimates of different orderings does not



have a closed form expression on BER performance. However, the BER performance result presented by [13] can be applied on our proposed algorithm.

Since the performance of the nulling-canceling algorithm is always limited by the worst subchannel, when $\alpha = 2$, the equation (4.3) can be modified as

$$P[E_i] \le \min(P[E_M], P[E_{M-1}]) \times \frac{1}{1-\zeta}, \quad \text{for} \quad \forall i$$

$$(4.4)$$

where $P[E_{M-1}]$ is the detected symbol with the second largest post-estimation SNR.

When SNR is large enough, which means ζ is very close to zero, from the result of equation (4.3), the equation (4.4) can be simplified as

$$P[E_i] \le P[E_{M-1}] \times \frac{1}{1-\zeta}, \quad \text{for} \quad \forall i$$
(4.5)

Therefore, for our proposed system with comparison of α subchannels with the SNR ordering and different ordering schemes, and block ML detection of β subchannels out of α subchannels when the comparison can not achieve agreement, the upper bound of BER performance of any detected subchannel P_{e_i} can be express as (for high SNR)

$$P_{e_i} \le \{(1-\epsilon)P[E_j] + \epsilon P[E_\beta]\} \times \frac{1}{1-\zeta}, \quad \text{for} \quad \forall i$$

$$(4.6)$$

where j corresponds to the first detected symbol's subscript number in the second ordering scheme for an SNR descending ordered signal vector under nulling-canceling algorithm, $j \leq M$.

4.2.2 BER analysis for unordered system

Since how ordering may affect the BER may not have a clear explanation, in this section, we focus on the BER analysis of a joint detection algorithm in a system with unordered transmit signal vector, where a combined outage probability expression $P_{e,total}$ is generated with the joint consideration of nulling-canceling α unordered subchannels and combined block ML detection of β unordered subchannels. BPSK constellation and Rayleigh fading channel are assumed in the derivation process. Error probability for a 4-QAM (QPSK) constellation Rayleigh fading channel will be given below.



4.2.2.1 BER analysis for BPSK fading channel

For an unordered system with nulling-canceling algorithm, a BER performance analysis is presented in [26] and [27] with the ascending detection (from x_1 to x_M) of the transmit symbols. It is the same way to derive the closed form expression for the descending detection (from x_M to x_1) of the transmit symbols.

Assume we detect x_M first, denote:

 $R_{i,\{M-k+1,M-k+2,\dots,M\}} \doteq \{i \text{ errors occurred in}$ detecting subchannels $M - k + 1, M - k + 2, \dots, M\}.$

The exact error probability of the kth detected subchannel with BPSK modulation and Rayleigh fading is [18]

$$P_e(D,\gamma) = \left[\frac{1}{2}\left(1 - \sqrt{\frac{\gamma}{1+\gamma}}\right)\right]^D \sum_{t=0}^D \left(\begin{array}{c} D - 1 + t\\ t \end{array}\right) \left[\frac{1}{2}\left(1 + \sqrt{\frac{\gamma}{1+\gamma}}\right)\right]^t.$$
(4.7)

where D = N - M + k is the diversity order and $\gamma = \frac{E_s}{N_0 + 4iE_s}$. E_s is the transmit energy per bit.

Assume $k \leq \alpha$, denote $P_{e,k}$ as the error probability of the kth detected subchannel under the nulling-canceling algorithm. $P_{e,k}$ can be calculated from a recursive derivation beginning from

$$\Pr(R_{0,\{M\}}) = 1 - P_e(N - M + 1, \frac{E_s}{N_0})$$
(4.8)

and

$$\Pr(R_{1,\{M\}}) = P_e(N - M + 1, \frac{E_s}{N_0})$$
(4.9)

which are similar in Table 3.1 of [27]. The expression of $P_{e,k}$ is:

$$P_{e,k} = \sum_{i=0}^{K-1} P_e(N - M + k, \frac{E_s}{N_0 + 4iE_s}) \Pr(R_{i,\{M-k+1,M-k+2,\dots,M\}})$$
(4.10)

For the unordered system with combined block ML detection, where β channels are detected simultaneously. The diversity order or the kth detected channel (where $k \leq \beta$) is always β .



Therefore, the error probability of the kth detected channel after block ML detection of β channels is

$$P_{e,ML} = \sum_{i=0}^{k-1} P_e(\beta, \frac{E_s}{N_0 + 4iE_s}) \Pr(R_{i,\{M-k+1,M-k+2,\dots,M\}})$$
(4.11)

Recall the block ML detection parameter ϵ defined in Chapter 4.1, which indicates the time allocated in block ML detection. Define $P_{e,total}$ as the total error probability of the kth detected subchannel with nulling-canceling of α subchannels and block ML detect of β subchannels (all based on descending SNR-ordering and ZF filtering), the total error probability for an unordered system with BPSK constellation and Rayleigh fading channel is

$$P_{e,total} = (1 - \epsilon)P_{e,k} + \epsilon P_{e,ML} \tag{4.12}$$

4.2.2.2 BER analysis for 4-QAM fading channel

A BER performance of M-PSK constellation and Rayleigh fading channel is generalized in [18]. A 4-QAM constellation can be considered as a 4-PSK modulation.

With the detection from the Mth subchannel to the 1st subchannel, the exact error probability of the kth detected subchannel with 4-QAM modulation and Rayleigh fading is [18]

$$P_e(D,\mu) = \frac{1}{2} \left[1 - \frac{\mu}{\sqrt{2-\mu^2}} \sum_{t=0}^{D-1} \begin{pmatrix} 2t \\ t \end{pmatrix} \left(\frac{1-\mu^2}{4-2\mu^2} \right)^t \right]$$
(4.13)

Replace D = N - M + k and $\mu = \sqrt{\frac{\bar{\gamma}}{1 + \bar{\gamma}}}$, where $\bar{\gamma}$ is the average received SNR per channel, varies depends on different channel characteristics, equation (4.13) can be rewritten as

$$P_e(D,\bar{\gamma}) = \frac{1}{2} \left[1 - \sqrt{\frac{\bar{\gamma}}{2+\bar{\gamma}}} \sum_{t=0}^{D-1} \begin{pmatrix} 2t\\ t \end{pmatrix} \left(\frac{1}{4+2\bar{\gamma}}\right)^t \right]$$
(4.14)

Consider the detection of symbol $\operatorname{Re}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}}) + \operatorname{Im}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}})$ in a 4-QAM constellation, for simplicity, assume $\operatorname{Pr}(x_j - \hat{x}_j = 0) = 1 - P_{e,k}$, $\operatorname{Pr}(x_j - \hat{x}_j = \operatorname{Re}(\sqrt{2E_s})) = P_{e,k}/2$ and $\operatorname{Pr}(x_j - \hat{x}_j = \operatorname{Im}(\sqrt{2E_s})) = P_{e,k}/2$ (the nearest two symbols $-\operatorname{Re}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}}) + \operatorname{Im}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}})$ and $\operatorname{Re}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}}) - \operatorname{Im}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}})$ comes with the same probability in the detection, and the error probability of getting the furthest symbol $-\operatorname{Re}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}}) - \operatorname{Im}(\sqrt{\frac{E_s}{2}})$ can be ignored).



Follow the similar derivation from [27] and above assumption, $P_{e,k}$ can be calculated from the above derivations:

$$P_{e,k} = \sum_{i=0}^{K-1} P_e(N - M + k, \frac{E_s}{N_0 + 2iE_s}) \Pr(R_{i,\{M-k+1,M-k+2,\dots,M\}})$$
(4.15)

with the initial value of

$$\Pr(R_{0,\{M\}}) = 1 - P_e(N - M + 1, \frac{E_s}{N_0})$$
(4.16)

$$\Pr(R_{1,\{M\}}) = P_e(N - M + 1, \frac{E_s}{N_0}).$$
(4.17)

For the unordered system with block ML detection and *M*-PSK modulation, an average BER with multichannel reception scheme in [28] can be used for error performance calculation. Assume the detected β subchannels are statistically independent, the average BER of the block ML detection can be calculated by a β -fold integration over the joint pdf of the instantaneous SNR sequence of each subchannel

$$P_{e,ML} = \underbrace{\int_0^\infty \dots \int_0^\infty}_{\beta - fold} P_b(\{\gamma_l\}_{l=1}^\beta) \prod_{l=1}^\beta P_e(\gamma_l; \bar{\gamma}_l, i_l) d\gamma_1 d\gamma_2 \dots d\gamma_\beta$$
(4.18)

where i_l represents the fading parameters associated with the *l*th detected channel. (4.18) can be simplified by a moment generation function (MGF) expression

$$P_{e,ML} = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^{\pi/2} \prod_{l=1}^{\beta} M_{il} (-\frac{g}{\sin^2 \phi}; \bar{\gamma}_l) d\phi$$
(4.19)

where g = 3/(2(M-1)) for QAM constellation [29]. For 4-QAM, g = 1/2 and

$$M_{i_l}(-\frac{g}{\sin^2\phi};\bar{\gamma}_l) = (1 + \frac{g\bar{\gamma}_l}{\sin^2\phi})^{-1}$$
(4.20)

The error probability of the kth detected subchannel with block ML detection of β subchannels can be considered as the average BER of the block ML detection of β subchannels.

Define $P_{e,total}$ as the total error probability of the *k*th detected channel with nullingcanceling of α subchannels and block ML detect of β subchannels (all based on descending SNR-ordering and ZF filtering) under 4-QAM constellation and Rayleigh fading channel, the total error probability for the unordered system is

$$P_{e,total} = (1 - \epsilon)P_{e,k} + \epsilon P_{e,ML} \tag{4.21}$$



CHAPTER 5. SIMULATION RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

In this section, we evaluate the performance of the proposed iterative detection scheme via numerical simulations. We choose M = N = 4 or M = N = 8. The constellation size is either L = 4 or L = 16. We assume that the channel gains remain constant over one block of transmission. One vector symbol consists of M QAM symbols. One block consists of 1 vector symbol, and the number of blocks transmitted is determined by the expression: number of blocks × SNR (in dB scale) ≤ 20000 .

In our simulation, we give the "square-root" algorithm in [12] with the legend of "original nulling-canceling", and the algorithm in [13] with the legend of "Combined Block ML-DFE t", where t is the number of symbols chosen in the block ML detection. The legend of our proposed algorithm is given in the form of "Proposed: alpha = α , beta= β ". Generally, the complexity parameter ϵ denoted in Chapter 4 is the same for the same channel setup and same α value, regardless of the β value.

Fig. 5.1 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 16-QAM constellation and MMSE-based ordering. The curves are shown by original nulling-canceling, t = 2, t = 3, $\alpha = \beta = 2$, $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and $\alpha = 3$, $\beta = 2$ respectively. About 5-7 dB gain is possible with our proposed schemes compared to the original nulling-canceling algorithm. All our proposed algorithms yield a same diversity order when SNR is high. Block ML-DFE results are the lower bounds of our proposed algorithm. There is no diversity improvement between our proposed algorithms and the original nulling-canceling algorithm.

Fig. 5.2 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 4-QAM constellation and MMSE-based ordering. The curves are shown by original nulling-canceling, t = 2, t = 3, $\alpha = \beta = 2$, $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and $\alpha = 3, \beta = 2$ respectively. The performance gain between our





Figure 5.1 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE

proposed algorithm and original nulling-canceling algorithm is between 1-2 dB, which is less than the result in Fig. 5.1. Compare the results of $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and $\alpha = 3, \beta = 2$, we can find that with choosing the same α number, the more number of β adopted, the better BER performance is acquired.

Fig. 5.3 depicts the BER performance of a 8×8 system with 4-QAM constellation and MMSE-based ordering. The curves are shown by original nulling-canceling, t = 2, t = 3, $\alpha = \beta = 2$, $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and $\alpha = 3$, $\beta = 2$ respectively. The performance gain between our proposed algorithm and original nulling-canceling algorithm is less than 1 dB. The performance increase begins to be smaller because combined block ML-DFE methods provide a lower bound





Figure 5.2 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE

of our proposed algorithm, which is much close to the original nulling-canceling algorithm.

Fig. 5.4 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 4-QAM constellation and ZFbased ordering. The curves are shown by original nulling-canceling, t = 2, t = 3, $\alpha = \beta = 2$, $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and $\alpha = 3, \beta = 2$ respectively. The performance gain between our proposed algorithm and original nulling-canceling algorithm is between 5 to 7 dB. The performance gain here is much bigger than the same setup but MMSE-based ordering, that is because ZF is suboptimal than MMSE in symbol detection.

Fig. 5.5 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 4-QAM constellation and MMSE- or ZF-based ordering. For both MMSE and ZF, there are three curves: one for





Figure 5.3 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 8; 4-QAM, MMSE

the original nulling-canceling algorithm, one for the proposed algorithm with $\alpha = \beta = 3$, and one for the scheme in [13] where block ML detection is always performed on the first 3 symbols under SNR ordering. Compare to the original nulling-canceling algorithm, the proposed algorithm shows an improvement in performance, and the gain is higher for the ZFbased ordering scheme, which is because ZF is suboptimal than MMSE based ordering in the nulling-canceling algorithm.

Fig. 5.6 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 16-QAM constellation and MMSE-based ordering, where we detect $\alpha = 3$ symbols first by using SNR descending nullingcanceling algorithm, then compare the result with two different ordering schemes listed in





Figure 5.4 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 4-QAM, ZF

Chapter 3.3 respectively. $\beta = 2$ and $\beta = 3$ are shown together in this simulation. The solid lines show the comparison with the detection ordering of \bar{x}_{M-2} , \bar{x}_{M-1} and \bar{x}_M . The dashdot lines show the comparison with the detection ordering of \bar{x}_{M-1} , \bar{x}_{M-2} and \bar{x}_M . The result shows that when $\alpha = \beta = 3$, the performance with the comparison order of \bar{x}_{M-2} , \bar{x}_{M-1} and \bar{x}_M is better than the performance with the comparison order of \bar{x}_{M-1} , \bar{x}_{M-2} and \bar{x}_M . This result corresponds with the analysis in the Chapter 3.3. However, for the $\alpha = 3$, $\beta = 2$ case, there is no significant differences between the results of different ordering schemes comparison. That is simply because the β number is smaller than the α number in the simulation. Therefore, the difference in performance caused by the ordering scheme does not all reflected on the block





Figure 5.5 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE & ZF

ML step.

Fig. 5.7 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 or 8×8 system with 4-QAM constellation and ZF-based ordering, under original nulling-canceling, $\alpha = \beta = 3$ and combined block ML-DFE=3 respectively. 4×4 system has a better performance than 8×8 system at low SNR level. However, for high SNR scenario, the more transmit and receive antennas, the better BER performance a 8×8 system may achieve.

Fig. 5.8 depicts the percentage of block ML detection performed in the 4×4 or 8×8 system with 4-QAM constellation and ZF-based ordering. The result shows that 8×8 system requires more time to be allocated on the combined block ML detection, especially in lower SNR area.





Figure 5.6 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Different detection order

For high SNR area, comparison results achieve agreement in most of times. Therefore, very few time is needed for block ML detection and there is no big difference between the required time for block ML detection of the two models.

Fig. 5.9 depicts the percentage of block ML detection performed in the proposed algorithms, with the same setup of Fig. 5.6. The performance with the comparison order of \bar{x}_{M-2} , \bar{x}_{M-1} and \bar{x}_M requires more time to be allocated on the block ML detection under the same α and system setup than that of \bar{x}_{M-1} , \bar{x}_{M-2} and \bar{x}_M . That can be used to explain why the previous one has a better BER performance.

Fig. 5.10 depicts the percentage of block ML detection performed in the proposed algo-





Figure 5.7 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4 or M = N = 8; 4-QAM, ZF

rithms, for the same setup as in Fig. 5.5. The MMSE based SNR ordering requires less time in block ML at the same SNR level compared to the ZF based ordering, especially when SNR is low. For MMSE-based ordering, ϵ drops below 0.1 at about 10dB and 5dB for $\alpha = 3$ and $\alpha = 2$ respectively. However, for ZF-based ordering, ϵ drops below 0.1 at about 14dB and 6dB for $\alpha = 3$ and $\alpha = 2$ respectively. In both cases, as SNR increases, the percentage of ML-decoded blocks decreases. This is not surprising, because at high SNR, the BER is already low, so the chance for disagreement between two nulling-canceling detections will also be small.

Fig. 5.11 depicts the percentage of block ML detection of a 8×8 system with 4-QAM or 16-QAM constellation and $\alpha = 2$ or $\alpha = 3$ block ML antennas number. When choosing the





Figure 5.8 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4 or M = N = 8; 4-QAM, ZF

same antenna number for block ML detection, 16-QAM requires more time to be allocated on the block ML detection under the same system setup. Intuitively it is because 16-QAM constellation has a sophisticated constellation diagram than 4-QAM, which makes the symbol estimates of different orderings hard to achieve an agreement, therefore, requires more times on the block ML detection for better decoding results. For $\alpha = 2$, the complexity factor ϵ drops to less than 0.1 at 3dB for 4-QAM and at 13dB for 16-QAM. For $\alpha = 3$, the complexity factor ϵ drops to less than 0.1 at 7dB for 4-QAM and 16dB for 16-QAM.

Fig. 5.12 depicts the percentage of block ML detection performed in the proposed algorithms, for the same setup as in Fig. 5.1. ϵ does not monotonically drops when the SNR





Figure 5.9 Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Different detection order

increase in this model. $\alpha = \beta = 3$ requires more time than $\alpha = \beta = 2$ on block ML detection at the same SNR level. For $\alpha = \beta = 2$, ϵ drops to less than 0.1 at 14dB and for $\alpha = \beta = 3$, ϵ drops to less than 0.1 at 18dB.

Fig. 5.13 depicts the BER performance of a 4×4 system with 16-QAM constellation and MMSE-based ordering, under original nulling-canceling, $\alpha = \beta = 2$, unordered compare with ordered and unordered compare with ordered one with the last 2 columns changed (both for $\alpha = \beta = 2$). The model is depicted in the last part of Chapter 3.3. The performance of the two unordered comparisons lie between the performance of the original nulling-canceling and





Figure 5.10 Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 4-QAM, MMSE & ZF

our proposed $\alpha = \beta = 2$ algorithms. The performance of the unordered with the no columns changed ordered one is better than the performance of the unordered with the last two columns changed one. The one with no columns changed depicts a performance which is close to the proposed $\alpha = \beta = 2$ algorithm.

Fig. 5.14 depicts the percentage of block ML detection performed in the algorithms in Chapter 3.3, for the same setup as in Fig. 5.13. Both of the algorithms that compare the unordered one with the ordered one require less time for block ML detection than the proposed $\alpha = \beta = 2$ algorithm for most SNRs. The unordered one compares with no columns changed one requires more time in block ML detection than the unordered one compares with columns





Figure 5.11 Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 8; 4-QAM & 16-QAM, $\alpha = 2$ or $\alpha = 3$, MMSE

changed one, therefore achieves a better BER performance result.

Given the complexity restriction and the specific constellation model, we can always get the specific pair of α and β numbers which will satisfy our requirement and channel condition. This is really useful for the implementation of real wireless communication systems with specific channel and environment constraint.





Figure 5.12 Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE





Figure 5.13 BER of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Unorder with ordering





Figure 5.14 Complexity of decoding algorithms versus E_b/N_0 per transmit antenna, M = N = 4; 16-QAM, MMSE, Unorder with ordering



CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

6.1 Conclusions

In this thesis, we proposed an MIMO detection algorithm that combines the nulling and canceling algorithm and block maximum likelihood detection algorithm to achieve improved performance with reasonable computational complexity. The algorithm relies on comparing the detection results of two nulling-canceling algorithms with different orderings. Existing decoding algorithms are summarized with the advantages and disadvantages given. Complexity analysis and BER analysis are given and summarized in this thesis. Simulation results show that the BER performance of the V-BLAST system can be improved by adopting our proposed detection technique. ZF-based ordering can achieve a better performance gain at the same system setup and SNR level compares to MMSE-based ordering. Time required for block maximum-likelihood decreases when SNR increases for some cases, and approaches zero at high SNR level, which makes the algorithm efficient. The decoding order of the nullingcanceling algorithm is discussed with the simulation of our proposed method. In our proposed algorithm, the decoding complexity increase is small at high SNR because the comparison results in agreement most of times, reducing the need for block ML detection. The BER performances of an unordered system with BPSK or 4-QAM modulation and hybrid detection algorithms are given, under the joint consideration of nulling-canceling α subchannels and block maximum-likelihood detection of β subchannels.

6.2 Future Work

In this study, we implement our system with 4-QAM and 16-QAM constellation diagram. It is also interesting to consider other constellation schemes to evaluate the performance of the



systems. Cross-layer design can be considered in our proposed algorithm in the future, which combines the nulling-canceling algorithm and maximum-likelihood algorithm with considering of energy constraint, delay, transmitter power allocation and throughput node lifetime optimization. Our proposed selective ML algorithm can also be applied on the Log-Likelihood Ratio (LLR) based ordering scheme. A performance comparison can be made between our proposed method and sphere decoding algorithm also.



BIBLIOGRAPHY

- G. J. Foschini and M. J. Gans, "On limits of wireless communications in a fading environment when using multiple antennas," Wirelss Personal Communications, Vol. 6, No. 3, pp.311-335, Mar. 1998.
- [2] I. Emre Telatar, "Capacity of multi-antenna Gaussian channels," European Trans. on Telecomm., Vol. 10, No. 6, pp.585-596, Nov.-Dec. 1999.
- [3] G. G. Rayleigh and J. M. Cioffi, "Spatio-temporal coding for wireless communications," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, Vol. 46, pp.357-366, Mar. 1998.
- [4] S. Loyka and F. Gagnon, "Performance analysis of the V-BLAST algorithm: an analytical approach," *IEEE Trans. Wireless Comm.*, Vol. 3, No. 4, July 2004, pp.1326-1337.
- [5] G. D. Golden, C. J. Foschini, R. A. Valenzuela and P. W. Wolniansky, "Detection algorithm and initial laboratory results using V-BLAST space-time communication architecture," *Electronics Letters*, Vol. 35, No. 1, pp. 14-16, Jan. 1999.
- [6] G. F. Foschini, "Layered space-time architecture for wireless communication in a fading environment using multi-element antennas," *Bell Labs Tech. J.*,vol. 1, no. 2, pp.41-59, 1996.
- [7] P. W. Wolniansky, G. J. Foschini, G. D. Golden and R. A. Valenzuela, "V-BLAST: an architecture for realizing very high data rates over the rich-scattering wireless channel," in *Proc. ISSSE-98*, Pisa, Italy, Sept. 1998.



- [8] U. Fincke and M. Pohst, "Improved methods for calculating vectors of short length in a lattice, including a complexity analysis," *Math. Comput.*, Vol. 44, pp. 463-471, April 1985.
- [9] M. O. Damen, A. Chkeif and J. C. Belfiore, "Lattice code decoder for space-time codes," *IEEE Commun. Lett.*, pp. 161-163, May 2000.
- [10] A. Goldsmith, Wireless Communications, Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [11] G. Foschini, G. Golden, R. Valenzuela and P. Wolniansky, "Simplified processing for high spectral efficiency wireless communication emplying multi-element arrays," *IEEE Journals* on Selected Areas of Communication, pp. 1841-1852, November 1999.
- [12] B. Hassibi, "A fast square-root implementation for BLAST," in Conf. Rec. Thirty-Fourth Asilomar Conf. Signals, Syst. Comput., 2000, pp.1255-1259.
- [13] W. J. Choi, R. Negi, and J. Cioffi, "Combined ML and DFE decoding for the V-BLAST system," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Conf. Commun.*, New Orleans, LA, June 2000, pp. 18-22.
- [14] M. Baek, S. Yeo, Y. You and H. Song, "Low complexity ML detection technique for V-BLAST systems with DFE decoding," *IEICE Trans. Commun.*, Vol. E90-B, No. 5, May 2007, pp.1261-1265.
- [15] J. Benesty, Y. Huang and J. Chen, "A fast recursive algorithm for optimum sequential signal detection in a BLAST System," *IEEE Trans. Signal Processing*, Vol. 51, No. 7, July 2003, pp. 1722-1730.
- [16] W. Mo and Z. Wang, "Low-Complexity Nulling-Canceling Detection Algorithm for Coded MIMO Systems with Near-Optimal Performance," In Proc. of IEEE Workshop on Signal Proc. Advances in Wireless Comm., New York, June 2005.
- [17] L. Hanzo, S. X. NG, T. Keller and W. Webb, Quadrature Amplitude Modulation-From Basics to Adaptive Trellis-Coded, Turbo-Equalised and Space-Time Coded OFDM, CDMA and MC-CDMA Systems, John Wiley & Sons, 2000.



- [18] J. G. Proakis, *Digital Communications*, 4th ed. McGraw-Hill, 2001.
- [19] B. M. Hochwald and S. ten Brink, "Achieving near-capacity on a multiple-antenna channel," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, Vol. 51, No. 3, pp.389-399, Mar. 2003.
- [20] J. Silverstein and Z. Bai, "On the empirical distribution of eigenvalues of a class of large dimensional random matrices", *Journal of Multivariate Analysis*, vol. 54, no. 2, pp.175-192, 1995.
- [21] D. Wubben, R. Bohnke, W. Kuhn and K. D. Kammeyer, "MMSE extension of V-BLAST based on sorted QR decomposition", in *Proc. of IEEE Vechicular Technology Conference*, Fall, 2003
- [22] S. W. Kim, "Log-likelihood ratio based detection ordering for the V-BLAST," in Proc. GLOBECOM, San Francisco, USA, Dec. 2003.
- [23] D. Wubben, R. Bohnke, J. Rinas, V. Kuhn and K. D. Kammeyer, "Efficient algorithm for decoding layeres space-time codes," *IEE Electronic Letters*, Vol. 37, No. 22, pp. 1348-1350, October 2001.
- [24] E. Biglieri, G. Taricco, and A. Tuline, "Decoding space-time codes with BLAST architectures," *IEEE Transactions on Signal Processing*, Vol. 50, No. 10, pp. 2547-2551, October 2002.
- [25] G. H. Golub and C. F. Van Loan, *Matrix Computations*, Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, MD, 2nd edition, 1989.
- [26] C. Shen, Y. Zhu, S. Zhou, and J. Jiang, "On the performance of V-BLAST with zeroforcing successive interference cancellation", in *Proc. IEEE Globecom* 04, vol. 5, pp. 2818C 2822, November 2004.
- [27] W. Hsu, "Iterative post-SIC processing schemes in V-BLAST wireless MIMO communication systems", Master Thesis, Iowa State University, 2007.



- [28] M. S. Alouini and A. J. Goldsmith, "A unified approach for calculating error rates of linearly modulated signals over generalized fading channels", *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, Vol. 47, No. 9, September, 1999.
- [29] M. K. Simon, S. M. Hinedi and W. C. Lindsey, Digital Communication Techniques-Signal Design and Detection, Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1995

